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<AI1>
163. Welcome  

The Chair welcomed the Portfolio Holder for Property and Major Contracts, the Corporate Director of Place Shaping and the Head of Legal Practice to the meeting.  He advised that the Leader of the Council and Interim Director of Finance would be in attendance during the meeting for the item referred by Council on 7 July 2011 and had submitted apologies for lateness due to another meeting.

The Chair indicated that the agenda would be re-arranged to take the agenda items in the following order – 1-6, 9, 7, 8, 11, 12 and 10/14.
</AI1>
<AI2>
164. Attendance by Reserve Members  

A Member expressed concern at the attendance levels of the co‑opted Members of the Committee and questioned at what stage their membership would be reviewed due this.  Officers undertook to look into this.

RESOLVED:  To note the attendance at this meeting of the following duly appointed Reserve Members:-

	Ordinary Member 


	Reserve Member


	Councillor Susan Anderson
	Councillor Nana Asante

	Councillor Kam Chana
	Councillor Tony Ferrari


</AI2>
<AI3>
165. Declarations of Interest  

RESOLVED:  To note that the following interests were declared:

Agenda Item 7 – Reference from Council – Petition submitted to Council on 7 July 2011 – Department of Health Funding

Councillor Graham Henson, who was not a member of the Committee, declared a personal interest in that he was the Portfolio Holder for Performance, Customer Services and Corporate Services.  He would remain in the room whilst the matter was considered and voted upon.

Councillor Paul Osborn declared a personal interest in that he had previously been the Portfolio Holder for Performance.  He would remain in the room whilst the matter was considered and voted upon.

Councillor Barry Macleod-Cullinane declared a personal interest in that he had previously been the Portfolio Holder for Adults and Housing.  He would remain in the room whilst the matter was considered and voted upon.

Agenda Item 10 and 14 – Implications of the Harrow Association of Voluntary Service (HAVS) Investigation – Challenge Panel Report

Councillor Brian Gate, who was not a member of the Committee, declared a personal interest during the course of the meeting in that he was a trustee of HAVS.  He would remain in the room whilst the matter was considered and voted upon.
</AI3>
<AI4>
166. Minutes  

RESOLVED:  That the minutes of the meeting held on 5 July 2011, be taken as read and signed as a correct record, subject to the first bullet point on page 8 of the second supplemental agenda being amended to reflect the point that bringing together multiple single pathways would inevitably identify gaps in provision.
</AI4>
<AI5>
167. Public Questions, Petitions and Deputations  

RESOLVED:  To note that no public questions were put, or petitions or deputations received at this meeting under the provisions of Committee Procedure Rules 17, 15 and 16 (Part 4B of the Constitution) respectively.
</AI5>
<AI6>
RESOLVED ITEMS  
</AI6>
<AI7>
168. Implications of the Birmingham Judgement  

The Committee received a report of the Director of Legal and Governance Services which provided a summary of recent case law which explained the legislation in relation to the public sector and equality duty.  An officer outlined the content of her report and advised that there had recently been a number of cases on equalities issues and that the public sector equality duty had come into effect on 5 April 2011.

The officer reported that the Council must have due regard to the public sector equality duty and that it should not merely be a tick box exercise.  It was necessary for Members to apply their minds to the equality duty as it was they, not officers, who must have due regard.  Referring to the Rahman case, she emphasised that report writers must have access to all relevant information and must consider the degree of disadvantage that might be caused.  The officer advised that the Courts would not interfere with the decision makers weighing up of countervailing factors unless they viewed a decision as being completely irrational.

In considering the report and officer presentation, Members made a number of comments and asked questions which were duly responded to.  These included:

· Referring to the concept of non-delegable duty, a Member stated that he had expressed concern at the lack of Equality Impact Assessment (EIA) for Section 256 money.  The officer advised that the decision maker must understand the impact and have due regard to the equalities duty and that this had been done in relation to the budget.

· In response to a Member’s question, the officer advised that the equality duty applied to all Council functions and reiterated that Members must have due regard.

· A report submitted to Planning Committee on Lee Valley Park had not referred to an EIA and a Member questioned whether equalities were being properly considered in planning decisions.  He added that Haringey Council had had a planning decision quashed having not given consideration to the impact on the community.  The officer advised that it was a question of weighing up the factors in the case.  Disability issues had been a material consideration for a long time but that she would like to give that issue some further thought.  EIAs were considered during the preparation of the Local Development Framework.

· Responding to a question on North Harrow Assembly Hall and the associated community relations issue, the officer advised that if equality was not mentioned in a report there would have to be other evidence that it was considered by the decision maker.

· Referring to paragraph 8.3.2 in the appendix to the report, a Member questioned whether Members were embracing this issue and having due regard.  The officer advised that there was no legislation stating that it was a statutory duty to do an EIA but many authorities were.  The decision maker should also take into account other information such as issues being raised in the press.  The Council had a Corporate Equalities Group and leads within each directorate which checked EIAs and had representatives from the community on it. The legal team checked all reports to Council and Cabinet to ensure that EIAs had been completed in relation to decisions to be made.

· A Member questioned what mechanisms were in place to ensure that Executive Members were making the correct decisions.  The officer advised that it would be a test of the decision and it was the Member’s responsibility.

· A Member referred to a report on Birmingham Council’s proposal to introduce budget cuts and stated that it was important to address adequate assessment in project documents.  He stated that this was an important document and emphasised the need for stronger recommendations and guidance on how to put business cases together.  The officer advised that she was working with the Council’s Equalities officer to ensure that all the guidance was addressed.

· In response to a Member’s question on the Rahman case, the officer advised that the judge had said that officers had been too optimistic about the impact on the community but from the press coverage it was clear that there would be a negative impact on the community by removing funding from the law centre.  She emphasised the need for consultation as it was not always possible for officers to understand the impact without speaking to users of a service.  The judge in the Birmingham critical care case had questioned whether it would have been possible to remove funding from elsewhere with a less negative impact.  The officer agreed with the Member’s view that the EIA should be done early in the process and, if necessary, reviewed.

· A Member questioned whether all Cabinet Members had completed EIA training and was advised by another Member 7 out of 10 had.  The officer undertook to find out take up of training by other Members. 

· Following on from the previous comments, a Member stated that the Birmingham case made it clear that generalised training was not sufficient.  It was clear from the cases that papers put before a judge had to show that equalities had been considered and the Member stated that there was a general problem with over optimistic reports.  As a result, reports may be challengeable. In terms of specific training, the officer responded that briefings or training before particular decisions were taken were important but that, in terms of the culture of overly positive reports, she did not agree.  At the Member’s request, she undertook to review the reports on the 2 previous Cabinet agendas in order to identify examples of good EIAs.

The Chair thanked the officer for her attendance and responses.

RESOLVED:  That the report and the key messages for the Council be noted.
</AI7>
<AI8>
169. References from Council/Cabinet - Petition - Department of Health Funding  

The Chair welcomed the Leader of the Council, the Portfolio Holder for Performance, Customer Services and Corporate Services, the Interim Director of Finance and the lead petitioner to the meeting.  He reminded Members that the transfer of £2.1m funding to the transformation budget had been debated and voted upon at Council on 7 July but as the petition contained in excess of 1,000 signatures, in accordance with the Petition Scheme, it was referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Committee for consideration.  He emphasised that debate could not be re‑opened on this issue but that perhaps lessons could be learned from the Committee’s debate.

The Chair outlined the procedure for the meeting.  The Committee agreed that the petition was valid but some Members did not agree to the proposed time limit of 30 minutes for debate.  These Members indicated that whilst they accepted that the Council had made a decision they wished to have the questions submitted by the public answered.

The Interim Director of Finance gave a detailed explanation of the background to the transfer of the Primary Care Trust (PCT) funding and suggested that there had been some misunderstanding which she hoped would be clarified by her presentation.  The content of her presentation is included at Appendix I to these minutes. During the course of her presentation, the Interim Director of Finance advised the following:

· The Government had set a 28-30% reduction in funding for local government over a 4 year period.  This was against a backdrop of changing demography and inflationary pressures.

· The reductions in budget were front loaded and therefore would be most significant in the first two years of the four year period.

· To deliver the same services and operate in the same way as before, the Council would have had a shortfall of £19 million in 2011/12.  The Comprehensive Spending Review (CSR) meant that the Council would need to find approximately £60 million per annum of savings by the 4th year of the CSR period, which meant that there was a need for major change.  

· The Government had directed PCTs to transfer money to Councils under Section 256 Agreements to help cover the costs of “existing social care provision”. For Harrow, this amounted to £2.6 million for 2011/12.

· The Council had not included this money in the 2011/12 budget due to concerns over the financial situation of the PCT, but it funded the costs of existing social care provision by using Council monies. This use of the Council’s base budget was preferable to relying on time-limited funding.

· The 2011/12 budget for adult social care included no cuts to front line services, although there were savings covered by a consultation that were fully covered by a contingency budget in the event they were not agreed. The budget did include an extra £1.5 million for demography pressures and a substantial share of a £1 million contingency.

· The Primary Care Trust (PCT) had transferred funds to Harrow as directed by Government.  There was no bidding process.

· The section 256 agreement had been signed on 29/30 March and the Council had received £2.6 million on 3 May 2011. £0.5 million was returned to the PCT to assist with some of their pressures which impacted on adult social care.

· As well as the revenue spend on adult social care, the Council had agreed to put an extra £1 million into adaptations to help more people stay in their own homes.

· The level of Council Reserves was now £7m but in the context of the scale of change these were still on the low side.  Members had agreed to add funds to the Transformation and Priority Initiatives Fund to give resilience across the Council.

· In terms of EIA, no change was being made to spending, no service was cut or citizen affected.

· The petition was flawed in that it suggested that the section 256 funds were not to be used for the purpose intended. This was not true. They were to be used for the purpose intended, but the funds previously budgeted by the Council when it was not confident of receiving the PCT monies, were being transferred out.

A Member expressed concern at the length of the Interim Director of Finance’s presentation and then a range of Members between them asked each of the seventeen questions submitted to the Chair by the lead petitioner in advance of the meeting and in accordance with the petition scheme.  The responses to the questions are detailed at Appendix 2 to these minutes.

Other Members made comments and asked questions which were duly responded to as follows:

· A Member expressed concern at the Interim Director’s comment that there was no equality impact of the decision, particularly given the previous presentation on the Birmingham judgement.  The Interim Director sought to reassure the Member in that although there was no formal EIA, all that had been done was the moving of funds.  The Portfolio Holder added that an EIA had been done on the original budget round.  Responding to another Member’s question as to whether additional work on EIA would be done in the future, the Interim Director advised that she would like to think that this work was always done.

· A Member questioned how the officer would analyse the social and community impacts of the decision, how the discontent in the community could be addressed and the learning points.  The Interim Director of Finance stated that she was concerned that this position had been reached, in particular in terms of communication, but she hoped that her presentation had explained the detail behind the formulation of the recommendation and the subsequent decision.  The Leader added that he had been advised by both the previous Corporate Director of Finance and the interim post holder and stated that perhaps if it had been more transparent as to what was happening with the DoH funding, the Council would not have found itself in the current position.

· A Member sought clarification on the advice in relation to the section 256 agreement as there appeared to be concern that the Council had not complied with the rules.  The Leader stated that all Cabinet and Council reports were formally agreed by Legal Services and that he was specifically advised that the agreement was in order.

· A Member stated that he had raised an issue in relation to the legal advice in the Cabinet report and had questioned whether section 256 had been complied with.  As a result of his query, the recommendation to Council in the Cabinet report had been amended.

· A Member suggested that it would be helpful for Members to engage with NHS Harrow as it was not clear what their view of the funding situation was.  It would be helpful to raise it with their Chief Executive.  He would also be interested in the view of the PCT and whether it was the same as NHS Harrow’s.

The Chair thanked the Leader, Portfolio Holder and Interim Director of Finance for their attendance and their responses.  He also thanked the petitioner for their questions.

RESOLVED:  That

(1) the petition was valid for consideration and be duly received;

(2) the Health and Social Care Scrutiny Sub-Committee be advised of the views of NHS Harrow and the PCT on the Council’s decision on the PCT funding.
</AI8>
<AI9>
170. Development of Council Property Assets  

The Corporate Director of Place Shaping introduced the report which provided an overview of the Transformation Programme – Development of Council Property Assets Project.  He advised that the current progress would be reported to the Major Developments Panel on 27 July 2011 and that it was planned to submit a report to Cabinet in the Autumn.

The Corporate Director outlined the content of his report stating that a key issue was that the requirements of the Area Action Plan (AAP) would apply equally as a land owner.  The Council’s four strategic sites (Civic Centre site, Byron Park, Greenhill Way car park and Gayton Road Site) represented 30% of the Area Action Plan.  In terms of the commercial master planning work relating to these four sites, it was intended to report to Cabinet in early 2012.  The market appeared to be easing and planning applications from Dandara, Land Securities and Wichford were expected.  Drawing attention to the objectives of the Transformation Programme, he emphasised that officers wished to ensure that a significant revenue benefit was delivered. 

The Corporate Director reported that following the approval by Cabinet of the disposals programme in May, the first property had been sold at auction the previous week for just above the expected price.  There was now a forty day completion period for the sale. 

Members made a number of comments and asked questions which were duly responded to as follows:

· A Member questioned how many facilities outside the Civic 1 site would be eliminated and how Members would know when this process had been completed.  The Corporate Director responded that only stand alone office buildings, other than the Depot and Teachers’ Centre, were being consolidated but that he would advise the Member separately in terms of numbers.  High level planning assumptions had been used and the master plan would enable officers to bring forward plans for the best approach.  The Corporate Director added that, in terms of capital, £2.5m was available in the budget over the next three years to complete the necessary work to the civic site, including fire escapes and IT moves.

· In response to a Member’s question as to whether the third sector would be able to make use of some buildings, the Portfolio Holder advised that it was not yet know which option would be chosen.  The Corporate Director advised that the Civic site as a whole underperformed in commercial terms.  The overall infrastructure was being considered in terms of supporting the existing and growing community. 

· A Member expressed some concern that alternative locations for the Civic Site would be removed by demolishing some buildings.  The Corporate Director reassured the Committee that the Council would not end up in a ‘beached’ position.

· In terms of deliverability on Civic 1, the Corporate Director advised staff would be given smaller desks and less space around their desks.  There was to be a move away from the concept of ‘my desk’.  There was capacity for this when you took into account annual leave and other factors.  The Member questioned whether this was a good use of taxpayers’ money and was advised that it was a good use and particular mention was made of the Children’s Transformation Programme which would result in the staff being located together.  

· A Member sought clarification on the position in terms of the driving centre site where it appeared that there had been no progress since 2006.  The Corporate Director advised that a considerable amount of time had been spent on planning for the development of the site and also the Leisure Centre site.  The Council had been due to exchange contracts on an excellent deal in March 2008 but due to the world wide recession it had fallen through.

· A Member questioned the capacity of Civic 1 in terms of the staircases and the number of people who could be safely evacuated.  There were also issues in terms of the changing headcount and the impact of mobile and flexible working.  The Corporate Director confirmed that this was a valid point and central to officer thinking.  Considerable work was required and also building control approval.  There were design solutions and changes to the way the evacuation plan was delivered for the building.  Congestion on the stairs had been an issue for years and a likely solution was phased loading floor by floor using the full potential of the existing fire alarm system. 

· There had been a commitment not to reduce the size or capacity of the skate park and there were restrictions in relation to Byron Hall and a Member questioned how these issues would be addressed in terms of proposed development on the Byron Park site.  The Corporate Director responded that a key outcome was modern, fit for purpose, accessible facilities and that a key component of the AAP was planning for essential social infrastructure.  The site allocation report due for consideration in the Autumn would give Members the opportunity to take a more focused look at this issue.  The Portfolio Holder emphasised the importance of Byron Hall in terms of Asian functions as the only other possible venue in the borough with the required capacity was the Zoroastrian Centre.  He confirmed that, at this stage, there were no plans to replace the Leisure Centre but that there was a commitment to improve sports facilities.

· A Member sought reassurance that there was no double counting in terms of the £2.5m in relation to IT and mobile and flexible working.  The Corporate Director advised that it was a standalone consolidation project and to his knowledge there was no double counting.

· A Member challenged the Corporate Director in terms of the timescale for moving to a new Civic Centre as it was not included in the report and stated that there would be no financial gain to do this unless it was after 2020 and this might then lead to the double counting another Member had referred to.  The Member indicated that he could not endorse the paper without a timescale.  The Corporate Director responded that there were no plans to relocate the Civic Centre but that it was one of the four strategic sites included in the commercial master planning exercise.  Referring to page 4 of his report, he advised that a paper would be submitted to Cabinet in early 2012 and would set out options around the phasing of development but that the overarching constraint would be the market.  In order to allay Members’ concerns, the Corporate Director added that there would be an estimated £480,000 savings per annum which would more than pay for the proposed investment.  The Portfolio Holder advised that he would advise the Member in terms of timescale outside of the meeting but indicated that there may be an issue in terms of commercial confidentiality.

· A Member suggested that, with additional staff being moved into the Civic Centre and new furniture being purchased, there was an opportunity to increase home working and hot desking.  The Corporate Director confirmed that the mobile/flexible working project would enable additional options.

· In terms of car parking at the four sites, a Member questioned what was being done to ensure that cars did not park on side roads and was advised that each of the sites had different requirements.  The objective was to reduce the use of the private car and, in particular, those with just one person.  Members would be consulted on their requirements.  The Corporate Director added that this issue would be reported back to the Committee through the Development Plan Documents (DPDs).

· The performance data, whilst detailed, was not as current as it should have been.  Members were advised that the indicators would be submitted to the Performance Board the following week.

The Chair thanked the Portfolio Holder and Corporate Director for their attendance and responses.

RESOLVED:  That the report be noted.
</AI9>
<AI10>
</AI10>
<AI11>
171. Project Scope - Snow Clearance  

Members received the draft scope for the Snow Clearance Challenge Panel and noted that the scoping meeting had been held on 11 July 2011.

A Member advised that the London Borough of Sutton were providing residents with free grit and that it might worth contacting them about the scheme. 

RESOLVED:  That the scope for the Snow Clearance Challenge Panel be agreed.
</AI11>
<AI12>
172. Debt Recovery Process Challenge Panel Scope  

Members received the draft scope for the Debt Recovery Process Challenge Panel and noted that the scoping meeting was held on 5 July 2011. 

The Chair of the Challenge Panel advised that the Panel were going to specifically examine test cases and requested that any appropriate cases be notified to the Panel. 

RESOLVED:  That the scope for the Debt Recovery Process Challenge Panel be agreed.
</AI12>
<AI13>
173. Implications of Harrow Association of Voluntary Service (HAVS) investigation - Challenge Panel Report  

The Committee received the report from the Harrow Association of Voluntary Service (HAVS) challenge panel which considered the implications of the HAVS investigation.  Members noted that a Part II appendix containing the Audit report appeared elsewhere on the agenda.

The Chair of the Challenge Panel expressed thanks to the scrutiny officers for their valued work and also colleagues who had taken part in the review.  She stated that the review was a good example of cross party working but that the review had been incorrectly titled as it was forward looking.  Referring to the panel’s recommendations, she drew particular attention to numbers 17 and 20.  She was pleased to report that the recommendation that appeals should be held before any grants were finalised had been taken on board.  In terms of recommendation 20, she emphasised the importance of this moving forward, particularly in light of the discussion earlier in the meeting relating to Adult Social Care and the PCT funding. 

A Member echoed the sentiments expressed and also thanked the Chair of the Panel and the Internal Audit Team.  He stated that the review was a good example of scrutiny and audit working together but that he was mindful of the CIPFA guidance that there needed to be separation.  He added that he was slightly disappointed that the internal audit report could not be released but that he was respectful of the position taken on this.

RESOLVED:  That the report from the HAVS Challenge Panel be agreed and referred to Cabinet in September for consideration.
</AI13>
<AI14>
174. Termination of Meeting  

In accordance with the provisions of Committee Procedure Rule 14 (Part 4B of the Constitution) it was

RESOLVED:  At 

(1) 9.55 pm to continue until 10.15 pm; 

(2) 10.12 pm to continue until 10.30 pm. 
</AI14>
<AI15>
</AI16>
<TRAILER_SECTION>
(Note:  The meeting, having commenced at 7.34 pm, closed at 10.23 pm).
(Signed) Councillor Jerry Miles
Chairman
</TRAILER_SECTION>
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